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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




February 16, 2016
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, and Accountant Johnson 
Also Present: Judy Anderson, Peter Cunningham, Tom Delaney, and Jack Petropoulos

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m.

MINUTES

Mr. Easom MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JANUARY 19, 2016.

The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.
MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly related to the Board that a cost of $2,400 could be avoided by holding off on moving the pole yard to the substation project until October to avoid issues with migrating turtles.  The Board agreed that they would prefer to save the money and wait a few months.
A discussion ensued involving the landscaping/janitorial position at GELD.  Health insurance costs for single or family coverage and other benefit costs were discussed.  Prevailing wage and union considerations were also brought up.  Mr. Haddad was contacted by email and he will send the town savings analysis for the position. The Board will consider all acquired facts and have a further discussion at the next meeting.

Mr. Kelly informed the Board that he has been asked to serve on the Board of the Public Utilities Risk Management Association (PURMA) that manages our excess liability trust.
As reported at the last meeting, the owner of 116 Boston Road has filed a claim for damages.  The official claim is in the amount of $38,569.62. Mr. Kelly, after reviewing the specifics of the claim and consulting with our lawyer, denied it due to parts of the claim that were not relative to the actual incident.  
Mr. Kelly updated the Board on his resignation from the town pipeline review committee and noted that there were some that would like him to reconsider.  Mr. Easom stated that he felt there was substantial value for a dissenting opinion on that committee.  After discussion, the Light Board decided they would recommend that Mr. Kelly rejoin the pipeline review committee.

KWh sales for January were down 3.71%.
The frequency of motor vehicle accidents was noted.  There have been four since the last meeting.  Mr. Lindemer suggested the possibility of getting guard rails to protect our poles.  He wondered about the process for state roads and guard rails and if there is available grant money for such.  Mr. Kelly will look into the matter before the next meeting.

10 new poles were installed and 43 poles were removed since the last meeting.  The number of new poles installed year to date in 2016 is 17.  

There were 11 Dig Safes for the month.

Cash on hand is stable.  Mr. Kelly said it will be about four years until the OPEB trust is fully funded.   

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were many callouts and six outages since the last meeting.  

Mr. Hersh and Mr. Kelly attended a meeting on Thursday, February 4 of the non-profit entities that make payment-in-lieu-of-taxes (PILOT) to the Town.  The relationship between the Town and Non-Profits was discussed and the group would make a presentation at town meeting to communicate the benefits and other information from the Non-Profits.   Mr. Hersh will be attending a second meeting on February 25, 2016.
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Forward Capacity Auction.  The auction results were much lower than feared and because of recent actions by GELD there will be benefits for Groton relative to our peers.
Because of fears that this auction would clear in the $11.00/kW range, MMWEC had recommended that members fill a substantial portion of their open capacity position for four years beginning June 1, 2019, at $7.75/kW fixed for the four years if there is no price separation.  All but three MMWEC members followed their recommendation.  GELD did not.  The auction cleared at $7.03/kW.  Mr. Kelly was opposed to this purchase, because he believes in following dollar cost averaging and diversification and neither of those requirements were met with this potential large purchase.  Many had been worried that prices would soar after the closing of the Pilgrim nuclear facility and were looking for ways to mitigate those worries.  Mr. Kelly stated that new plants at the MA canal site; Burrowville, RI; and Bridgeport Harbor, CT cleared the auction to cover for the loss of Pilgrim.

SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly advised the Board of a slight delay in the building of our Solar Farm.  Town counsel and Ameresco have to correct some minor errors in their agreements.  There is another permit that the Town needs to file with the DEP regarding the change in landfill operation.
OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the situation he is having with the building architect for GELD’s office and garage facilities – CDR Maguire.  Since CDR Maguire has elected to proceed under the dispute resolution clause, they have the responsibility to arrange for a mediator.

CUSTOMER SATISFACTION SURVEY

The Customer Satisfaction Survey will begin in about two weeks.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS 
None.

It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 14, 2016 at 7:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 8:40 p.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








 Elaine Johnson
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